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Minutes of Town Council Meeting
December 8, 2015
Glasgow Public Library
Council Members Present:  Sonny Williams, Roger Funkhouser, Mike Turner, Jeremy Kilgore, Andrea Bradley, Monica Dock
Also Present:  Mayor Ruby Clark, Town Manager Bill Rolfe, Sr. Administrative Assistant Jane Higginbotham, Town Attorney Tommy Simons, Town Sgt. Fred Smith
Guests Present: 
Lynda Miller; Reese McClanahan; Public Works Chris Flint & Robert Humphreys, Jr.; STP Jeff Rankin; Roberta Lyle
The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Mayor Ruby Ogden Clark, followed by a brief prayer led by Councilor Jeremy Kilgore.  
Mayor Ruby Ogden Clark called the meeting to order at 7:00 PM.  
Public Comment:

None.
Review of Minutes:
Motion by Mike Turner and Seconded by Sonny Williams to approve Regular Council Meeting Minutes for November 10, 2015.
Carried unanimous voice vote.

Consideration of Bills:
Councilor Jeremy Kilgore asked what the bill for Xylem Dewatering Solutions, Inc. for $8,462.00 was for.  Town Manager Bill Rolfe stated this was for the pumps the Town had to rent for the STP when the tractor trailer truck hit the power line on Fitzlee Street, which caused a surge, and in turn made the pumps stop working.  Town Manager Rolfe stated we filed a claim with Dominion Virginia Power, which was rejected.  Town Manager Rolfe stated Dominion said to file the claim with the trucking company and to add town employee wages for time spent on the emergency, for a total of $11,000.00 claim.

Motion by Sonny Williams and Seconded by Roger Funkhouser to approve bills presented and any other bills that may come in.
Carried unanimous voice vote.

Committee/Commission Reports:
None.
Old Business:
A. Farmers Market Update.  Town Manager Bill Rolfe stated he met with the Timber Framers Guild, who would like to build the farmers market as their project for 2016.  Town Manager Rolfe stated he would like to move ahead with this if he gets the OK with the federal grant.  Town Manager Rolfe stated Joe Boatwright with the Department of the Agriculture is pretty sure this can be done but wants to have resumes of the workers.  Town Manager Rolfe stated the Timber Framers Guild have four (4) instructors coming in from around the country to help.  Town Manager Rolfe stated the Guild is asking for $1,200 per instructor.  Town Manager Rolfe stated Mr. Boatwright stated this would considered as labor and would be OK.  Town Manager Rolfe stated several churches will feed the volunteers.  Town Manager Rolfe stated the Town may have to put the project out to bid and the Guild can bid on it, stating they will volunteer their labor plus a $1,200 stipend for each instructor.  Town Manager Rolfe stated there will be thirty (30) VMI cadets volunteering and the Guild wants the community involved with the project as well, observing the farmers market being built, taking pictures, talking to the volunteers, etc.  Town Manager Rolfe stated the Guild will design the farmers market.  Town Manager Rolfe stated the Town will be responsible for the roof, pouring the footings, the electric work, plumbing.  Town Manager Rolfe stated the Guild tries to get wood donated but it is not guaranteed, even though the last nine (9) projects it has been.  Town Manager Rolfe stated there will be a duplex outlet in each stall for vendors.  Town Manager Rolfe stated the building project will take place the first week of April 2016.
B. Water Project Update.  Town Manager Bill Rolfe stated the contractors are gone until Spring 2016.  Town Manager Rolfe stated there is still work to be done at well #4 – move transformers, install CT cabinet (mater base).  Town Manager Rolfe stated the deck has been built.  Town Manager Rolfe stated the fiber company will install drops to wells #3 and #4 and the water tank.  Town Manager Rolfe stated another company will hook the fiber up.  Town Manager Rolfe stated he still has to do a Notice of Substantial Completion, a list of things to do before the water project is considered finished.  Town Manager Rolfe stated once this is issued, our one (1) year warranty will start.  Town Manager Rolfe stated the Town is now using 50% less water.  Town Manager Rolfe stated if main well #4 could not be used for some reason, well #3 could fill the water tank and provide water to the Town.
C.  Alley Closing.  Town Manager Bill Rolfe stated Town Council received a request at the November 2015 Council meeting to close the alley at the end of Fitzlee Street and Anderson Street.  Town Manager Rolfe stated he has since spoke with the property owner who has no plans to do anything immediately.  Town Manager Rolfe stated he told the property owner he needs to meet with the Zoning Board.  Town Manager Rolfe stated this would take the place of having a public hearing.  Town Manager Rolfe stated he needs to talk to the property owner again to make sure he is not planning on building a commercial building as this area is zoned residential.
New Business:
A. Lynda Miller – Glasgow Town Taxes.  Mrs. Miller stated the citizens of Glasgow are being double taxed.  Mrs. Miller stated she would like Council to address the County because the Town needs more revenue and the Town is not receiving their part of money from taxes from the County.  Mrs. Miller stated the Town is also not receiving their part of the 9-1-1 money from the County.  Town Manager Bill Rolfe stated the State rolls the 9-1-1 money and all other tax money into one (1) tax and it is dispersed back to the Town once per month.  Mrs. Miller stated she would like Council to look into the Town being double taxed.  
B. Software Update Discussion.  Town Manager Bill Rolfe stated meters will be read for the first time this month.  Town Manager Rolfe stated bills will be sent out the first week of January 2016.  Town Manager Rolfe stated QS/1 is a good system but is for a larger community.  Town Manager Rolfe stated if we go back to Quickbooks, the next town manager will have to know how to use Quickbooks.  Town Manager Rolfe stated between his working on the farmers market grant and the USDA Rural grant for the sewer project (which is much more complicated than the water project), he is recommending hiring a part-time finance person at eight (8) hours per week for 52 weeks a year.  Councilor Monica Dock stated this is a good idea and she would like to have a job description with a job title and where the job would fall in the new classification from Springsted for the January 2016 Council meeting.  Town Manager Rolfe stated there are accounting companies who will contract this kind of work.  Town Manager Rolfe stated this part-time employee will have to learn the new QS/1 system.  Town Manager Rolfe stated he is talking about $6,000 - $8,000 per year.  Councilor Roger Funkhouser asked if once the new system is working, will this cut down on Mary Earhart coming in and getting things ready for the annual audit.  Town Manager Rolfe said yes.
C. 2016 Glasgow Town Decals.  Town Manager Bill Rolfe stated the 2016 decals will be red.  

Motion by Monica Dock and Seconded by Jeremy Kilgore to sign purchase agreement for 2016 auto, motorcycle, scooter/moped, trailer decals.
Carried unanimous voice vote.

D. Glasgow Town Hall Holiday Schedule.  Town Manager Bill Rolfe stated Town Hall will be closed Wednesday – Friday, December 23 - 25, 2015 for Christmas, and Thursday and Friday, December 31, 2015 – January 1, 2016 for New Year.  Council gave their approval for this holiday schedule.

E.  Flood Plain.  Town Manager Bill Rolfe stated he talked to Sam Crickenberger, Director of Community Development for Rockbridge County, regarding the Town’s flood plain ordinance.  Town Manager Rolfe stated if the Town gives up our ordinance and follows the Rockbridge County flood plain ordinance, then the Town can put a fence up around the AT Shelter because Rockbridge County does not have an ordinance stating a fence cannot be put on flood plain lots.  Town Attorney Tommy Simons stated Rebecca Joyce with the Central Shenandoah Planning District Commission (CSPDC) is checking on this for the Town.  Town Attorney Simons stated the Town would have to advertise to delete our flood plain ordinance and that the Town would now be following the Rockbridge County ordinance.  Town Council agreed to pursue checking into this.

Mayor Ruby Clark dismissed the public at 7:50 PM for Town Council to enter into Executive Session to discuss personnel and legal matters.
Executive Session:
Motion by Jeremy Kilgore and Seconded by Roger Funkhouser for Glasgow Town Council to convene in closed session under the Virginia Freedom of Information Act in order to discuss personnel pursuant to Section 2.2-3711 (A) (1) of the Code of Virginia, and legal matters pursuant to Section 2.2-3711 (A) (7) of the Code of Virginia.

Voice vote as follows:

S. Williams – Yes 

R. Funkhouser – Yes 

M. Turner – Yes

A. Bradley – Yes 

J. Kilgore – Yes 

M. Dock – Yes

Motion by Monica Dock and Seconded by Jeremy Kilgore for Glasgow Town Council to reconvene in open session.

Voice vote as follows:

S. Williams – Yes 

R. Funkhouser – Yes 

M. Turner – Yes 

A. Bradley – Yes 

J. Kilgore – Yes 

M. Dock – Yes 

Motion by Andrea Bradley and Seconded by Mike Turner agreeing that Council only discussed in the executive session matters identified as the reason for entering said session.
Whereas, the Town of Glasgow Town Council has convened an executive meeting on this date pursuant to an affirmative recorded vote and in accordance with the provisioins of the Virginia Freedom of Information Act; and

Whereas Section 2.2-3711 of the Code of Virginia requires a certification by the Town of Glasgow Town Council that such executive meeting was conducted in conformity with Virginia law;

Now, therefore be it resolved that the Town of Glasgow Town Council hereby certifies that to the best of each member’s knowledge (i) only public business matters lawfully exempted from open meeting requirement by Virginia were discussed in the executive meeting to which this certification resolution applies and (ii) only such public business matters as were identified in the motion convening the executive meeting were heard, discussed, or considered by the Town of Glasgow Town Council.

Voice vote as follows:
S. Williams – Yes 

R. Funkhouser – Yes 

M. Turner – Yes 

A. Bradley – Yes 

J. Kilgore – Yes  

M. Dock – Yes 

Meeting adjourned at 8:20 PM.

_____________________________________
______________________________
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